
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

May 29, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, May 29, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


           
James Anderson
Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

Keith Chase

James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Bennet Chotiner
James Helsel

Keith Rodgers
Shaashawn Dial
Erik Hume

*Ronald Rouse


          





Carolyn Van Newkirk
*Mr. Rouse arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments: 
Carl Adkins, General Manager of Skyport Aviation:  Mr. Adkins said that the Hop Hedz event that was held at Capital City Executive Airport went very well, with approximately 500 people in attendance. The parents were very appreciative of the donations that were made to their children’s causes.  Display tables were set up for Cargill and Harrisburg Pilots which gave them very good exposure.  He also said that Juliet Delta Aviation is doing really well.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there are three items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the April 24, 2019 Board meeting
2. Corvette Club Agreement, CXY
3. Insurance Broker Services Extension

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and approved.  Mr. Hume chose not to participate in the Insurance Broker Services Extension.  Mr. Rouse was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee: 
a) Ratify Resolution:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify a resolution designating Timothy Edwards, Executive Director, and James Helsel, Jr., Chairman, as the officials to execute all documents and agreements between SARAA and the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation (PennDOT) to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.  In December, 2018, the Board of Directors approved the award of a contract to Hempt Bros, Inc. in an amount of $3,835,224.05 to Rehabilitate Airport Drive.  The project is being funded through a series of various State grants. In February 2018, SARAA was notified by PennDOT of an award of a $482,548 grant funded from the Multimodal Transportation Fund.  In order to proceed with the Airport Drive project, SARAA must execute an Agreement with PennDOT.  This Resolution authorizes the Executive Director or Chairman to sign the agreement.  This project is being funded through a combination of three Commonwealth grants and SARAA cash.  The total project value, including the value of Right-of-Way, is $5,160,000.  SARAA’s cash match to the State grants will be $1,712,452.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board ratify a resolution designating Timothy Edwards, Executive Director and James Helsel, Jr., Chairman, as the officials to execute all documents and agreements between SARAA and the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.  Mr. Rouse was not present when this vote was taken.
b)  Thrive Fit Event Approval:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize Skyport Holdings Harrisburg, LLC to host the Thrive Fit Festival in Hangar 2 at Capital City Executive Airport on June 22, 2019.  Since the event is primarily non-aeronautical, SARAA permission is required.  SARAA counsel has reviewed the application and recommends the following documentation for this event:
· License agreement, similar to the Hop Hedz event, for use of the premises.

· Written confirmation that Thrive Fit Co. will have SARAA listed as an additional insured on all insurance policies providing coverage for the event.  

· Written confirmation that all participants will execute releases as a condition to participating in the event.  

· Written confirmation that all appropriate permits/authorizations have been or will be obtained from any and all governmental entities with jurisdiction over the event.
The license agreement will be prepared by SARAA counsel.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize Skyport Holdings Harrisburg, LLC to host the Thrive Fit Festival at Capital City Executive Airport on June 22, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  
Airport Development:


a)
Snow Removal Tow-Behind Brooms, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, the award of a contract to M-B companies, Inc.  in an amount of $793,020 for purchase of two Tow-Behind Brooms and related equipment for HIA.  This will replace two existing pieces of equipment that have front mounted brooms.  These replacements will increase productivity since only one operator can operate both the plow truck and broom.  The project was advertised for bid on March 24, 2019.  Two firms purchased bid packages.  One firm submitted a bid on May 7, 2019, while the second firm submitted a letter declining to bid.  M-B Companies was the low bidder.  This project will be funded by a grant to be issued by the FAA.    
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, the award of a contract to M-B Companies, Inc. of Chilton, Wisconsin in an amount of $793,020 for the purchase of two Tow-Behind Snow Brooms and related equipment for Harrisburg International Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related grant documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved. 

b)
Snow Removal Trucks with Plows, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the purchase on Commonwealth of Pennsylvania COSTARS contract of two truck chassis and two dump bodies and two plow assemblies for a total purchase price of $454,630, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant.  SARAA has programmed the purchase of two snow plow trucks in Fiscal Year 2019 Airport Capital Improvement Program.  Each truck will carry a 20-foot runway plow and tow a new 18-foot high-speed broom simultaneously working together.  The new truck chassis will maintain commonality with HIA’s existing plow truck fleet.  The truck chassis are $108,885 each, or $217,770 total.   The dump bodies & plow assemblies are $118,430 each set, or $236,860 total.  The total cost for all equipment is $454,630.  This project will be funded by an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the purchase on Commonwealth of Pennsylvania COSTARS contract of two truck chassis and two dump bodies and two plow assemblies for a total purchase price of $454,630, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and grant-related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.
  c)
Parallel Taxiway, Phase 2, Change Order 2, FCRA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order No. 2 to Kinsley Construction, Inc. in the amount of $53,253.56, to remove unsuitable subbase condition found during excavation, thereby increasing their total contract value from $1,006,259.00 to $1,059,512.56.  Construction of the work began in March of 2019.  During excavation work, unexpected subsurface conditions were encountered.   The unexpected conditions included boulders, rock, buried construction waste and areas of clay.  The plans and specifications required the contractor to over-excavate a minimum of one foot and place geotextile fabric and stone to bridge the poor subsurface conditions.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve the award of Change Order No. 2 to Kinsley Construction, Inc. of Hagerstown, Maryland in the amount of $53,253.56, to remove unsuitable subbase condition found during excavation, thereby increasing their total contract value form $1,006,259.00 to $1,059,512.56 and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rouse and unanimously approved.  

d)
South Parking Apron (Permit & Bidding), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the agreement with L.R. Kimball to increase their contract amount by $56,342 for a new contract amount not-to-exceed $297,565 to provide final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at GRA.  The project was designed to 85% before it was placed on hold in order to reconstruct the runway.  The FAA held a meeting at the Gettysburg Regional Airport on July 18, 2018.  At the conclusion of the meeting, SARAA and the FAA agreed to reduce the scope of the South Apron project to about a third of the full master plan build-out.  However, it was agreed that SARAA could seek environmental clearance for the full build-out.  Kimball provided Supplemental Agreement #1 identifying additional efforts required to complete the final design to include permitting and bidding of the South Apron project.  The additional $56,342 in engineering costs is eligible for FAA funding.
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Van Newkirk that the Board amend the agreement with L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $56,342 for a new contract amount not-to-exceed $297,565 to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved. 

e)
Fed Ex Trailer Parking/Ground Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a ground lease between SARAA and Federal Express Corporation.  Fed Ex has requested to use approximately 56,184 square feet of parking lot to the east of Building 208 to park tractor trailers.  The ground lease is for two years and month-to-month after that with 90 day termination from either party.  Fed Ex is responsible for all improvements to the area.  Monthly rent is $2,106.90.  The annual rent is $25,282.80.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a ground lease between SARAA and Federal Express Corporation, and to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the ground lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  

Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (April 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $9.9 million vs. the $9.5 million budgeted, or 3.8% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $6 million vs. the budgeted amount of $5.8 million. This resulted primarily from the winter operations.  The Total Operating Expenses for April resulted in only a $20 difference in the actual vs. budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $3,853,802.  After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $1,014,910.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.69%, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   The TSA reimbursement appropriated for HIA for 2019 is $1,010,035 and is expected to be received in June.   For year-to-date, 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 18.5%.   HMS Host is up 23%, Hudson News is up 25%, and Perfectly Pennsylvania is up almost 12%.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 3.88% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 5.73% year-to-date. On the Fuel Sales report, Total gallons were up 9.6%.  Total Revenue was up .21%.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, the amount due from 30 to 90 days is a little more than $2,000.  On the GA Airports Profit and Loss report, the revenue for Capital City Executive Airport $914,264, FCRA is $56,789 and GRA is $20,650.  The Total Revenue is $991,703.  When Direct Expenses are factored in, the revenue for CXY is $84,542, FCRA is ($16,707) and GRA is ($19,477), resulting in a total of $48,358.  When Indirect Expenses are factored in, there was a total Net Loss of ($200,307).
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Runway Rehabilitation:  The contractor closed the west end of Taxiway Alpha from Taxiway Bravo to Runway 13 during the week of May 6th.  Weather has slowed the project down but work still continues.  The contractor will begin nighttime work within the runway safety area during the week of June 3rd.   New centerline light fixtures have been installed, but not energized.
Air National Guard Base Parking Lot, HIA:  Shiloh Paving and Excavating began work during the week of April 1st, 2019.  This project is ongoing.
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA: SARAA has received the necessary authorizations from DCED, PennDOT Multimodal Office and PennDOT Bureau of Aviation to start work.  SARAA has issued the Notice to Proceed to Hempt Brothers effective May 28th.  During June, subcontractors will be working at various utility cut locations using temporary lane closures with signage and/or flagging and installing ADA compliant sidewalk ramps.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike:  On May 15th, SARAA was notified that the FAA awarded a grant for the full project in the amount of $20,259,001 for the Rehabilitation of the Flood Dike This was the second largest award from the Supplemental Discretionary Program.  SARAA is in the process of extending the low bid from June 18th to September 30th.  The Authority’s match for this project will be $1 million dollars.  SARAA plans to use the $1 million dollar TSA reimbursement for this match.
Parallel Taxiway Extension, FCRA:  Kinsley Construction began work on March 11th, 2019 on the first phase of this project.  This project is on schedule.
Projects out to bid:
ARFF Vehicle:  Bids for this project will be opened on June 6th,   2019.

Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3, Paving (FCRA):  Bids for this project will be opened on June 4th, 2019.

c)
Enplanement Report:   Total April passengers totaled 128,830, which is 9.2% ahead of budget and 18.3% ahead of April, 2018.  United and Allegiant are at the same level as it relates to Total Passengers, approximately 22,000.  April had a record Departing Load Factor of 86.8%, which was up 4.4 points vs. budget, and up 5.8 points vs. April 2018.  April 2019 was the busiest April ever at HIA.  Total year-to-date passengers served totaled 451,563, which is 7.4% ahead of budget and 15.8% ahead of year-to-date 2018.  Year-to-date 2019 had a record Departing Load Factor of 86.6%, up 5.0 points vs. budget.  April 2019 Landed Weight was 105.1 million pounds, up 8.7% vs. budget, and up 6.4% vs. April 2018.  Total Air Cargo Tonnage is up 8.9% vs. year-to-date 2018.   FedEx was up 9.4%, UPS was up 6.8% and Commercial airlines and other cargo carriers was up 28.5%.  Year-to-date 2019 MDT operations were 3,976, which is down 6.3% vs. year-to-date 2018.  Year-to-date 2019 CXY operations were 1,810, which is up 9.6% vs. year-to-date 2018.  
Plot:  MDT has new technology called “Plot”, which monitors TSA checkpoint wait times.  This will eventually be added to the website and made available to the public.
Events:

HIA Career Day:  This was held on May 2nd with Piedmont Airlines, Pittsburgh Aeronautic Institute, Capital Area Intermediate Unit, TSA, UPS, National Guard, AvFlight, FAA Tower, HIA administration, maintenance and ARFF.  This event hosted 20 high school teachers, principals and guidance counselors for a tour of job providers at HIA.
Hurricane Hunter Tour Event:  This event was held at HIA on May 7th.  There were 8 media outlets that covered the event, and 50 VIPS attended for the press event and tour.  There were nearly 800 public attendees and 480 fourth and fifth graders at the event.  Displays were set up by 23 organizations.  
Taking Flight: This is an American Airlines corporate sales event and is being held today at the Fairfield Inn and Suites.  They are talking to our business clients and corporate travel planners about aggregating travel dollars for the region.  Board members are welcome to attend.
Tenant Cookout:  This event was held on May 21st with approximately 400 on-airport tenants served.
Jumpstart Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending the Jumpstart Conference from June 3rd to June 5th in Nashville.  They will meet with the following airlines to discuss adding more services or new services to Harrisburg:  Moxy Airlines (founded by David Neeleman who previously co-founded Jet Blue), Air Canada, Spirit Airlines, Delta Airlines, Sun County Airlines and Fly Louie.  
Frontier Airlines:  Three-day per week service to Denver started on May 2, 2019.

Allegiant Airlines:  Non-stop service to Nashville begins on June 6th, 2019.

DFW Flight:  The first DFW flight will be held on June 7th.

Full Scale Emergency Drill:  This event will be held on September 21, 2019.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chotiner:   Mr. Chotiner complimented staff on doing a great job.  He also thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board.
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked the staff for their efforts.  He thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board, particularly with shepherding the HR and planning aspects.  He said Mr. Chase’s efforts and expertise were very much appreciated.

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff for their efforts.  He also thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board.

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board.  He commented that since he started flying 35 years ago, the U.S. has lost 50% of its General Aviation airports.  
Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross thanked staff for their efforts with the dike project and being able to obtain a grant.
Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk applauded Mr. Chase for his efforts on the Board.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard thanked Mr. Chase for his service.  
Mr. Helsel:   Mr. Helsel thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said he appreciated all the efforts of staff.  He also thanked Mr. Chase for his service.
Ms. Dial:  Ms. Dial thanked staff for the community engagement and exposure opportunities.  She also requested that Harrisburg be included in these events.  She said she appreciated Mr. Chase’s service.

Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase thanked everyone for the chance to serve on the Board for the past six years.  He introduced Mr. James Mann, who is his replacement on the Board.  Mr. Mann is the Deputy Chief Counsel for the Pennsylvania House of Representatives.  Mr. Mann said that he has been a practicing attorney for 20 years and has worked in the Senate for about two and a half years.  He has worked for the House of Representatives for the last 12 years.  He looks forward to serving on the Board.
Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse thanked Mr. Chase for his knowledge and service on the Board.  He also thanked staff for their efforts.

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson thanked Mr. Chase for his service on the Board.

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, June 26, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:15 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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